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support rims whereby portions of the packaged prod 
uct located over a post are visible through the upper 
viewing windows and portions of the product not 10 
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PACKAGING TRAY WITH UPPER AND LOWER 
VIEWING WINDOWS 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

The claimed invention relates to “open” bottom food 
containers, and more particularly to food containers 
for packaging products such as moist pieces of meat, 
fish or poultry in conjuction with a transparent wrap 
ping enclosing both the tray and the product packaged 
thereon. 
Molded wood and/or paper pulp food trays have 

served the food packaging industry well for many years 
for the packaging of meat, ?sh, poultry and other such 
products. Such trays have the advantages, besides low 
price and low cost to the consumer, of being clean, 
sturdy and safe, of being biodegradable so as to mini 
mize the solids pollution problem, and of being capable 
of accepting and absorbing the moisture and juices 
which exude from meat, ?sh and poultry. A prior de 
sign of a tray having the foregoing ‘advantages is dis 
closed in Bixler US. Pat. No. 3,698,623 (October 
1972), wherein the bottom of the tray is formed by a 
plurality of practically solid, narrow ribs of inverted V 
shaped cross section spaced from each other to provide 
a plurality of relatively large open viewing windows. 
Prepackaging trays utilizing outwardly and inwardly 
bulged portions to strengthen the sidewalls against the 
compressive forces of the transparent wrappings are 
illustrated in Reny US. Pat. No. 3,221,971 (December 
1965) and Reifers U.S. Pat. No. 3,700,096 (October 
1972 ), respectively. A combination of such bulged por 
tions with downwardly opening channel shaped ribs 
spaced from each other to provide a plurality of some 
what smaller viewing windows is disclosed in Reifers et 
al US. Pat. No. 3,682,365 (August 1972). 
None of the tray designs of the aforesaid patents, 

however, solve the problem of providing optimum visi 
bility of the bottom of the product packaged on the tray 
while at the same time maintaining the strength re 
quired for such trays. The narrow product support ribs 
of inverted V-shaped cross-section providing open 
viewing windows, as in Bixler US. Pat. No. 3,698,623, 
for instance, provide fairly good visibility of the bottom 
of the product supported on the ribs, but the visibility 
is less than optimum and the narrower the ribs for bet 
ter viewing the weaker the rib structure. The down 
wardly opening channel shaped product support ribs 
providing smaller open viewing windows, as in Reifers 
US. Pat. No. 3,682,365, for instance, are of the type 
which has long been recognized as providing good 
strength, but the inherent width of such ribs seriously 
limits the visibility of the bottom of the product sup 
ported on the ribs to the point where 70 percent visibil 
ity of the bottom of the product wouldbe difficult to 
obtain. _ 

Thus, the problem unsolved by the prior art is the 
provision of a molded packaging tray which has the 
heretofore irreconcilable combination of a visibility 
factor at least equal to and preferably greater than that 
provided by the tray of Bixler U.S. Pat. -No. 3,698,623 
plus a strength factor at least equal to and preferably 
greater than that provided by the tray of Reifers US. 
Pat. No. 3,682,365. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

This invention solves the foregoing problems and 
provides a tray for packaging products such as moist 
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2 
pieces of meat, ?sh and poultry in conjunction with a 
transparent wrapping enclosing both the tray and the 
product packaged thereon, the bottom of the tray in 
cluding hollow posts tapering upwardly from a base 
portion, openings through the base portion between the 
posts de?ning lower viewing windows, and the hollow 
posts being truncated to de?ne upper viewing windows 
and provide product support rims whereby portions of 
the packaged product located over a post are visible 
through the upper viewing windows and portions of the 
product not located over a post are visible through the 
lower viewing windows. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

Numerous advantages of the present invention will 
become apparent to one skilled in the art from a read 
ing of the detailed description in conjunction with the 
accompanying drawings, wherein similar reference 
characters refer to similar parts, and in which: 
FIG. 1 is a perspective view of the molded tray of this 

invention with a product such as a moist piece of meat, 
fish or poultry packaged thereon and with a transparent 
wrapping enclosing both the tray and the product; 
FIG. 2 is a plan view of the molded tray of this inven 

tion, without any product thereon and without the 
transparent wrapping; 
FIG. 3 is a partial sectional elevational view on line 

3—3 of FIG. 2, with the product added and with the 
transparent wrapping illustrated on the left-hand por 
tion thereof; and, ' 

FIG. 4 is a greatly enlarged fragmentary sectional ele 
vational view on line 4—4 of FIG. 2 showing details of 
the upper and lower viewing windows of the molded 
tray of this invention. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION 

Referring in more particularity to the drawings, the 
molded open top tray 10 of this invention is useful for 
a wide variety of purposes, but it is particularly well 
suited for packaging consumer products 12 such as 
moist pieces of meat, ?sh, poultry and other bulky, 
slab-type produce. Such products are customarily 
packaged with a transparent wrapping l4 enclosing 
both the tray 10 and the product 12 packaged thereon, 
leaving all of the top of the product and most if not all 
of the sides of the product clearly visible for inspection 
by the purchaser. An example of such transparent 
wrapping is either non-elastic cellophane or thermo 
plastic which may be applied and sealed in accordance 
with any well-known technique including gluing or heat 
sealing and, if desired, heat shrinking to provide an at 
tractive, compact and sanitary package. 
The tray 10 is molded after the conventional fashion 

on open face suction dies to final shape from generally’ 
opaque, ?brous, biodegradable wood and/or paper 
pulp. A recognized advantage of such molding tech 
niques is the provision of trays which, in the empty con 
dition, are capable of being nestably stacked with other 
like trays for economical shipment and convenient 
storage. 
The tray 10 comprises a base portion 16 de?ning the 

bottom of the tray. While the tray may be of any conve 
nient shape, the embodiment illustrated in the drawings 
is one wherein the overall shape of the base portion 16 
is generally rectangular, and the tray includes upwardly 
and outwardly ?aring sidewalls l8 integrally joined to 
all four sides of the base portion 16. The sidewalls are 
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joined together at rounded corners 20 of the tray to 
provide a continuous sidewall around the tray. The 
upper extremities of the sidewalls 18 are characterized 
by a down-turned peripheral lip 22 surrounding the 
generally rectangular tray, which provides an attractive 
upper margin and strengthens the sidewalls 18 against 
the compressive forces of the transparent wrapping 14 
secured thereabout. In the preferred embodiment, all 
four sidewalls 18 are bowed outwardly at their mid 
portions, which provides additional strength against the 
compressive forces of the transparent wrapping 14, 
which bow-out may be taken up to some extent when 
the transparent wrapping is tightly applied, such as may 
occur with heat shrunk films. 
The base portion 16, which defines the bottom of the 

tray, includes a plurality of hollow posts 24 tapering up 
wardly from the base portion, and a plurality of open 
ings 26 through the base portion between the posts. 
The openings 26 through the base portion 16 de?ne 
lower viewing windows. The hollow posts 24 are trun 
cated defining upper viewing windows 28 and at the 
same time providing product support rims 30. The 
product support rims 30 support the packaged product 
in a manner such that portions of the product located 
over a post 24 are visible through the upper viewing 
windows 28, and portions of the product not located 
over a post are visible through the lower viewing win~ 
dows 26. 
The size of the upper viewing windows 28, as defined 

by the product support rims 30, and the spacing of the 
upper viewing windows 28 with respect to each other 
precludes substantial contact between the packaged 
product 12 and the base portion 16 of the tray. In the 
preferred embodiment illustrated in the drawings, the 
product support rims 30 are circular, which is believed 
to be the shape most conducive to economical molding 
of attractive viewing windows characterized by a mini 
mum of stray pulp fibers or “flashing” which detracts 
from the appearance of the packaging tray. The hori 
zontal dimension of the upper viewing windows 28 is 
substantially greater than the vertical distance between 
the level of the upper viewing windows 28 and the level 
of the lower viewing windows 26., the latter being in the 
plane of the base portion 16. In the preferred embodi 
ment, the upper viewing windows 28 are arranged in 
parallel rows, which alternate with parallel rows of 
lower viewing windows 26. 
To increase the strength of the tray, the preferred 

embodiment illustrated in the drawings further includes 
downwardly opening channel shaped ribs 32 formed in 
the base portion between the posts, the height of the 
ribs 32 above the base portion 16 being approximately 
the same as the height as the product support rims 30 
above the base portion. In the preferred embodiment, 
the ribs 32 run lengthwise of the rectangular shaped 
tray, between the rows of posts, and are interrupted by 
the lower viewing windows 26, although other rib ar~ 
rangements are contemplated within the scope of the 
present invention. The channel shaped ribs further in 
clude laterally extending solid narrow lugs 34 joined to 
the base portion which connect the side walls of the 
channel shaped ribs 32 with the side walls of the up 
wardly tapering posts 24. The height of the lugs 34 
above the base portion 16 is less than the height of the 
ribs 32 and the rims 30 above the base portion. 
Additional downwardly opening channel shaped ribs 

36 connect the sidewalls 18 to the posts which are adja 
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cent to the sidewalls. The height of the ribs 36 above 
the base portion 16 is approximately the same as the 
height of the ribs 32 and the rims 30 above the base 
portion. In the preferred embodiment, each of the 
channel shaped ribs 36 further includes solid narrow 
lugs 38 joined between the upper surface of the ribs 36 
and the adjacent sidewall 18. The lugs 38 serve a com 
bined purpose of strengthening the sidewall against lat 
erally directed forces and establishing a stacking inter 
val when the empty trays are nestably stacked with 
other like trays for shipment and storage to facilitate 
ready denesting of the trays one~by-one from the stack 
without jamming. 
While the above described embodiment constitutes 

the presently preferred mode of practicing the inven 
tion, other embodiments or equivalents are within the 
scope of the actual invention. 
What is claimed is: 
1. A molded, open top tray for packaging products, 

such as moist pieces of meat, ?sh or poultry in conjunc 
tion with a transparent wrapping enclosing both the 
tray and the product packaged thereon, comprising a 
base portion de?ning the bottom of the tray, a plurality 
of truncated hollow posts tapering upwardly from the 
base portion, the upper ends of said posts having open 
ings which de?ne viewing windows, the periphery of 
said windows providing product support rims, openings 
through the base portion between the posts to define 
lower viewing windows whereby portions of the pack 
aged product located over a post are visible through the 

' upper viewing windows and portions of the product not 
located over a post are visible through the lower view 
ing windows, the size of the upper viewing windows as 
de?ned by the product support rims and the spacing of 
the upper viewing windows with respect to each other 
precluding substantial contact between the packaged 
product and the base portion of the tray, and the hori 
zontal dimensions of the upper viewing windows being 
greater than the vertical distance between the level of 
the upper viewing windows and the level of the lower 
viewing windows. 

2. A molded tray as in claim 1 wherein the product 
support rims are circular. 

3. A molded tray as in claim 1 wherein the overall 
shape of the base portion is generally rectangular, and 
including upwardly and outwardly flaring sidewalls 
joined together at the corners of the tray. 

4. A molded tray as in claim 1 wherein rows of upper 
viewing windows alternate with rows of lower viewing 
windows. 

5. A molded tray as in claim 1 wherein downwardly 
opening channel shaped ribs are formed in the base 
portion between the posts, the height of the ribs above 
the base portion being approximately the same as the 
height of the product support rims above the base por 
tion. 

6. A molded tray as in claim 1 which is‘molded to 
?nal shape from generally opaque, fibrous, biodegrad 
able wood and/or paper pulp, and which in the empty 
condition is capable of being nestably stacked with 
other like trays for shipment and storage. 

7. A molded tray as in claim 6 wherein upwardly and 
outwardly ?aring sidewalls are joined to the base por 
tion, and downwardly opening channel shaped ribs 
connect the sidewalls to the posts adjacent thereto. 

8. A molded tray as in claim 7 wherein the sidewalls 
extend higher above the base portion than the height of 
the product support rims, and downwardly opening 
channel shaped ribs are formed in the base portion be 
tween the posts. 
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